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Houston County Commissioners Meeting

July 28, 2015
12:30 P.M.

Warner Robins, Georgia
The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in special session at 12:30 p.m. on Tuesday, July 28, 2015, at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and   Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Human Resources Director Ken Carter, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, HEMA/Fire Chief Jimmy Williams, Community Planner Jake Cox, Chief Tax Appraiser James Moore, Assistant Chief Tax Appraiser Bob Braswell, Chairman of the Board of Tax Assessors Bill Fowler, Walt & Becky Wood, Ansel Peck and County Attorney Tom Hall.
County Attorney Tom Hall led the audience in the Invocation.

Director of Administration Barry Holland led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Chairman Stalnaker presented the resolutions setting the Houston County tax levy and the mandate levy for 2015.  He thanked the Commissioners, elected officials, department heads and County employees for their dedication in serving the citizens, and especially thanked the taxpayers who pay the costs of operating the government.  He explained that the 2015 millage rate for general County purposes would be 9.95 mills, and the millage rate for unincorporated fire services would be 1.18 mills.  Chairman Stalnaker indicated that Houston County continues to have one of the lowest millage rates in Middle Georgia.  The millage rate of 9.95 mills is well below the tax cap of 10.40, which includes the mandate 0.935 mills.  He indicated that the County has operated under the tax cap limit for over 13 years.  In 1990 the millage rate was 8.97 and 25 years later there is less than a one (1) mill increase. Keeping the millage rate contained would have been very difficult without everyone working together.  He stated that the negative reassessment of existing real property was up from $6,755,403 in 2014 to $18,118,788 in 2015.  He also noted that although real property was up approximately $54.8 million and personal property was up $12.7 million, the loss of $82 million in motor vehicles more than offset that growth.  He explained that the change from sales tax and the annual ad valorem taxes (birthday tax) on vehicles to the new title ad valorem tax (TAVT) two years ago resulted in a $59.5 million dollar loss in 2014 and another $82 million loss to the digest in 2015. This is offset somewhat on other revenue. The 2015 digest decreased 1.10% overall resulting in an approximate $413,700 decrease in revenues from taxes, but the County feels as if it can stay within the budget limitations approved in June without any adjustment to the millage rate.   
Ms. Robinson thanked the other Board members and everyone involved in the process.

Mr. Walker stated that Houston County is run like a business and that Houston was fortunate to have Board members with such diverse backgrounds.  He thanked all employees for everything that they do for the County.

Mr. Thomson thanked the Chairman for his leadership, as well as the other commissioners and all County employees.  He stated that he is proud to be a member of the Board.

Mr. McMichael thanked everyone involved.

Chairman Stalnaker acknowledged Chairman of the Board of Tax Assessors Bill Fowler, Chief Tax Appraiser James Moore, and Assistant Chief Tax Appraiser Bob Braswell.  Chairman Fowler remarked that he was pleased with the growth on the commercial side and that Houston was very fortunate to be in its current position.  He stated that although the loss of ad valorem taxes due to the TAVT seem like a big hit, there was still growth evident in the County.
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Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried in unison to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign resolutions setting the Houston County tax levy for 2015 at 23.34 mills in the incorporated areas and 24.52 mills in the unincorporated areas, as hereby specified:


Incorporated




    Unincorporated

  9.95 mills
General County Purposes
     9.95 mills      General County Purposes

13.34 mills
Educational Purposes
   13.34 mills
   Educational Purposes

    .05 mills
State Levy


       .05 mills
   State Levy

23.34 mills




     1.18 mills
   Fire Levy






   24.52 mills
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the following FY2015 year-end budget adjustments:

General Fund (100):


Increase Expenditures:

MIS



1535-54.2500  Other Equipment
$     6,800


Human Resources

1540-52.1200  Professional

$     3,300 

Risk Management-Health
1555-51.2100
Group Insurance
$ 500,000

Sup Ct Accountability Court
2155-52.1200
Professional

$          30






2155-53.1600  Small Equipment
$     1,720


District Attorney

2200-54.2500  Other Equipment
$   40,000

Magistrate Court

2400-53.1230  Electricity

$     1,200






2400-53.1270  Gasoline  

$     3,000 


EMS Ambulance Service
3600-53.1270
Gasoline

$   29,100 


Coroner


3700-52.1200
Professional Services
$     3,300

Vital Statistics


5120-52.3900  Other


$        850


Mosquito Control

5144-53.1100  General Supplies
$     2,700 
Agricultural Resources
7130-51.2400  Retirement Contributions  $         205                                                                                                                                                                                              
Economic Development
7520-52.3200  Communications
$​​_____75









Total
 $592,280

Decrease Expenditures:

Executive


1300-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    5,700

Elections


1400-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $  11,500

Purchasing


1517-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    2,900


Law



1530-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    5,700


Tax Commissioner

1545-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    3,500

Public Buildings

1565-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    2,300


District Attorney

2200-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    1,000

Victim Advocates

2220-51.2100
Group Insurance        
  $  11,400

State Court


2300-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    5,900

State Court Clerk

2310-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    2,000


Solicitor State Court

2320-51.2100
Group Insurance
  $    1,000

Probate Court


2450-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $    1,100


Juvenile Court


2600-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  11,500


Public Defender

2800-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  13,400


Sheriff



3300-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  69,500






3300-51.2400  Retirement

  $    7,680

Continued on Page 989










Page 989
Continued from Page 988
Youth Invest & Control
3325-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $    1,000


 Jail Operations

3326-51.2100  Group Insurance           $230,000





3326-51.2400  Retirement

  $  84,600


Animal Control

3910-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  20,000


Public Works Administration
4100-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  19,100


Highways & Streets

4200-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $  70,100  


Storm Drainage

4250-51.2100  Group Insurance
  $_11,400   








            Total     $592,280
SPLOST Fund (320):


Increase Expenditures:

Tax Assessor


1550-52.1200
Professional

  $       1,825





1550-53.1600  Small Equipment
  $       6,225


State Court


2300-54.2500  Other Equipment          $       5,425



Magistrate Court

2400-54.2500  Other Equipment          $       1,200


Probate Court


2450-54.2500  Other Equipment
  $       5,700

            Public Defender

2800-53.1600  Small Equipment
  $          750


Fire



3500-54.1300  Buildings 

  $       4,150


Highways & Streets

4200-54.1400  Infrastructure

  $   108,000


Libraries


6500-52.1200  Professional

  $     38,100






6500-52.2200  Repairs/Maintenance    $1,263,400






6500-53.1600  Small Equipment
  $     55,500


Economic Development
7520-57.2000  Payments to Other        $   730,400






Agencies


Airport



7563-52.1200  Professional

  $     45,800 











  $2,266,475


Decrease Expenditures:

 




Prior Year Fund Balance

  $2,266,475
Solid Waste Fund (540):
            Increase Expenditures:

              Solid Waste Disposal  
4530-52.2110 Disposal 

   $  105,550
                    


             (Garage Disposal)

Increase Revenues:





             Prior Year Fund Balance

    $  105,550
Internal Service Fund (600):


Increase Expenditures:

Risk Management (Health)
1555-52.1200 Professional

      $158,700

Increase Revenue:





           600-13.3601  Retained Earnings (Health) $158,700
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Mr. McMichael commended the County’s Comptroller and her staff for their efforts.  Chairman Stalnaker remarked that it was not necessary to pull funds from the contingency to make these adjustments.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Mr. Ansel Peck, 109 Latham Drive, Warner Robins praised the Board of Tax Assessors and the staff for their efforts.  He remarked that the recent presentation and subsequent adoption of the well-thought out FY2016 budget ensured that the millage could remain the same and taxes would not have to be raised to fund the operating costs of the County.  He thanked the Board of Commissioners and administrative staff as well.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Mr. McMichael remarked that since we have adopted the budget and the millage we could now look forward to the next task which is the FY2015 audit.

Mr. Thomson remarked that this was an important meeting and thanked everyone once again.

Ms. Robinson thanked everyone and looked forward to a good year ahead.
Mr. Walker thanked the Chairman for his leadership and thanked the taxpayers of the County who have entrusted the Board to manage the County in the best possible way.

Chairman Stalnaker remarked that the Board has done everything in their power not to raise taxes.  Although external elements may be exerting pressure regionally in an effort to raise certain taxes the Board will continue to try to live within their means.  Houston County residents have made it perfectly clear that they do not support new taxes.

Mr. McMichael thanked Director of Administration Barry Holland for his efforts.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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